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LAMAR UNIVERSITY
COLLEGE OF ARTS AND SCIENCES

Calendar Year 2009 - 2010
Department:____COMPUTER SCIENCE______

Please take a few minutes to reflect on your department/program’s progress toward each of the following:

1. IE Plans  -  What has the department learned from the assessment data so far?  What are your plans as a result of the evaluation?  Do you need anything to enhance your plans? 
Beginning in spring 2008, we have been teaching a course in Design and Analysis of Algorithms (COSC 3304) in order to address the weakness the department perceived in algorithms among the students.  The ETS exams given to graduating seniors, the student evaluations given to each class, and the anecdotal evidence of classroom experience by various faculty members indicate that our students have a weak background in discrete mathematics and understanding of design.  It is too early to know yet whether the addition of the new course  and the increased efforts to teach these topics by the instructors will improve the situation.  Most of the people who have taken the ETS exam in the last two years have not yet had COSC 3304.  The ETS exams are taken in Senior Seminar (COSC 4172) where students are given a design problem different from anything they have studied during their previous coursework.  We find that the students are weak in reading scholarly papers or even textbooks on their own to find the information they need.  More needs to be done to prepare the students for lifelong learning.  We are augmenting COSC 4172) with outside speakers who have been working in IT or computer science related positions for many years.  After meeting with these people and engaging in question and answer sessions with them, the students appear to be more motivated to do independent learning activities. We continue to collect data on this issue, and the department will make a new assessment of the situation in May 2010.
Data also show that our students are improving in their knowledge of computer ethics and law, and the social impact of computing thanks to the decision by the faculty to teach aspects of these subjects in several courses besides the formal COSC 3325 (Computer Ethics and Law) course.  By integrating the information into the entire curriculum students are realizing that they must be concerned with these issues as well as technical information.  Social impact and ethics are ideal for teaching critical thinking.

We had hoped to teach Bioinformatics this year.  We received approval in 2009 by the University to offer a concentration in the area, and we have two professors capable of offering courses.  However, even though the department thinks these concentrations will increase our retention of high potential majors, given the size of our faculty (nine tenured or tenure track faculty and two instructors), we do not believe we can implement any undergraduate concentrations until we have more faculty.  

2.
Strategic Plans  -  Which of the following strategic initiatives has your department 

contributed to this year?  What are your plans for next year?

1a. To attract, retain, and graduate high-quality students.    




Department Goal:  To increase the number of upper division undergraduates by 10 % per year.  From fall of 2008 until fall 2009 our number of upper division students increased by two people. We have been employing more upper division students through research grants and our faculty have been trying to engage undergraduates and graduates in research.  Several students attended prestigious national and international conferences where they have presented posters and papers in 2009.  Before 2008, only one or two upper division students worked each year with faculty on research. In 2009, we had far more students engaged in research (see goal 1b below).  We intend to continue and expand undergraduate research in order to improve retention.



1b. To engage students with faculty and staff  through academic, social, and civic experiences. 




Department Goal: 1.  To increase by 10% per year the number of undergraduate research projects.   In the past we have had only one or two undergraduates working on research per year.  In 2008 that number increased to approximately 12 as the INSPIRED program had six to eight students, and several faculty members guided students on successful research efforts.  In 2009, INSPIRED and STAIRSTEP alone had 23 students actively engaged in research and outreach. Other students worked with Drs. Sun, Liu, Andrei, Makki, and Tran on undergrad research projects.  We intend to continue and expand undergraduate research. In addition, our students worked at two summer academies for middle school children and one academy for high school students in the summer of 2009.  Our students also went to Career Day at Westbrook High School and contributed to the Open House events at Lamar in the fall and spring. In 2010,  we want to duplicate this goal.
Department Goal: 2.  To increase by 10% per year, the number of students involved in 
outreach efforts to middle schools and high schools, and 
Department Goal: 3.  To increase by one each year from spring 2008 to spring 2011, 

the number of co-curricular events in the department.  
The INSPIRED program and our student chapter of the computer science professional societies, the ACM and UPE, were highly involved in outreach activities.   Our students worked in three summer academies for middle school and high school girls, and some of them worked during Open House in fall and summer,  and at Career Day at Westbrook High School. Now we also are including several students from the STAIRSTEP program in Outreach.  In 2010, through the Career Award from the NSF of Dr. Liu, the Computer Science Department is having a week long summer academy for high school teachers  in the area.  Our students will be helping with that.  Also, Dr. Liu staged a question-and-answer program on February 26 for the students to talk about careers in IT with six senior IT professionals from Houston in Maes 107.
In addition to the work of the INSPIRED students, in 2009, the department held a weekly Research seminar that included external speakers such as Professor Ariel Fernandez from Rice University as well as professors from the Computer Science department and the Mathematics departments at Lamar.  We have never had such a seminar before.  Also, we had an International Day that emphasized cultures and food from countries represented by our students.  A CS Day was created to be held in April of each year in which the students design their own activities such as competitive games and movies.  There are no regularly scheduled classes that day.  Next year, we want to increase the number of middle and high school students who participate in our academies.  Already in March of 2009 we held one academy for middle school students on a Saturday that involved 35 students, which is the largest number to attend so far.  We are increasing contacts with teachers and principals in the area K-12 public and private schools.  In 2010, our goal is to continue this trend. 
 
 
 Faculty and Staff.  To attract, develop, and reward a staff and a faculty of teacher-scholars committed to the mission and values of Lamar University.


2a. To attract and retain high-quality faculty and staff by offering salaries and benefits that are competitive with other universities and, where appropriate, with the private sector.




Department Goal 1:  We achieved the goal of upgrading Mr. Sun’s position in 2009 so that it includes both system administration and teaching. He can manage our instructional labs and provide for excellent facilities for COSC 1371, which earns approximately 350 to 400 SCH per semester for the department.  He has been the Coordinator for that course for the last three years.  Mr. Sun was aTech Support 2  in spite of the fact that he took care of research equipment in other labs on campus such as those in Physics, he has a M.S. in Computer Science from the University of Houston, he teaches COSC 1371, teaches an online Computer Security course,  and acts as a coordinator for COSC 1371 with other instructors of the course.  His new title is that of Instructor.  He now receives overload pay for the courses that he teaches.  By upgrading Mr. Sun’s position, we ensure a stable, effective laboratory environment for both instruction and research in the department and in related programs on campus.. We also hired a new technician in 2009, Mr. Jason Foster, who has increased our ability to troubleshoot PC software and hardware problems in the department.  He has made a great difference in reducing the downtime of equipment due to malfunctioning software, hardware, or computer viruses.  Our goal is to further improve his expertise.
Department Goal 2.  Continue to hire faculty members with upstanding teaching and

 research potential.  The department  hired Dr. Kami Makki as an Associate Professor in fall 2008.  He has ten years of 

of experience as a professor, and he has brought three external grants to Lamar.   We expected to hire another person in fall 2009, but unexpected budgetary problems in the University has postponed hiring of that position until 2010 or later.  We want to add a faculty line next year to cope with new demands for increased diversity in our course offerings including the BAAS program and dual credit courses with Academic Partners, online distance education initiatives, increased release time due to more NSF grant awards, and a new concentration in Bioinformatics.
 
2b. To retain and reward faculty and staff who demonstrate outstanding support for the mission and core values of the university.




Department Goal:  Our goal is to provide incentives and encouragement to faculty who develop online courses for the department.  We had hoped that all of our required upper division undergraduate courses would be online by the end of 2008.  We want to meet the needs of community college graduates in computer science throughout Southeast Texas including Houston.  Two of our faculty members received grants from the Associate Provost’s Office to develop new online courses for us.  Most of the online courses have been treated as overloads, which means that faculty members are extra money at adjunct rates.  Unfortunately, in spite of that, we still have two courses at the junior/senior level that have not been developed into online courses:  CPSC 4360 (Software Engineering), and COSC 4302 (Operating Systems). We are going to try to put those courses, as well as more of the lower level classes, online in 2010. In general, to retain and reward faculty and staff who are engaged in research, we give a one-course release time for each grant award that a faculty member has.  

2c. To implement professional development activities that support the mission and core values of the university.


Department Goal:  All of our faculty attended at least one workshop given by the 
Distance Education program to enhance the electronic technology and course design skills of our faculty for delivering 

courses to remote users.  In 2009, we achieved one of our goals from 2008: that all of our tenure track faculty have attended an ABET Assessment workshop within the last two years.  Our faculty also attended several talks on using Banner, which is now necessary for advisers and people who are employing students on grant money.
Diversity.  To promote a rich and varied campus culture through diversification of programs, services and people.  
 *3a. To offer and continuously enhance curricular and co-curricular programs that develop students’ abilities to function in a multicultural world.
 


Department Goal:  The Computer Science Department is fortunate to have a large graduate program that consists mostly of international students from India, Nepal, and China.  We intend to continue to have project teams consisting of both American and International students when possible.  Moreover, in the INSPIRED program, graduate international students support the undergraduates with their technical knowledge and experience.  In addition to INSPIRED, the department now has the STAIRSTEP program (the PI is Dr. Peggy Doerschuk), which is an NSF funded multidisciplinary project for students in computer science, mathematics, physics, chemistry, and earth and space science. The department also has a professional organization, the Association for Computing Machinery, which encourages all students to belong and to participate in a variety of activities including a  yearly banquet,  regional programming contests, movie nights, game nights, and LAN parties.  Our goal is to continue to further interaction among the many nationalities represented in our programs.

We did achieve this goal in 2009.  All of the activities mentioned above we did.  Next year, we hope to continue to foster social and intellectual interaction among our American and international students through the continuation of the activities mentioned above.

*3b. To further diversify Lamar University’s students, faculty, and staff.
Department Goal:  Our staff currently includes a system administrator from Mongolia, 
faculty members from the Peoples’ Republic of China, Korea, Vietnam, Romania, and the U.S.A.  We have about 100 

American students at the undergraduate level that represent the ethnic composition of the region, and we have approximately 80 international students primarily from Asia.  It is our goal to continue to recruit and retain faculty and staff that mirror the composition of people interested in our field throughout the world.  Our most recent faculty hire in fall 2008 came from University of Toledo and is a native of Iran.  Our commitment to finding the best people for our department and working in harmony with one another is one we want to maintain.
 We intend to continue our policy of recruiting excellent faculty regardless of ethnicity or gender.  Dr. Makki brought three grants to Lamar. We also hired Mr. Jason Foster as a member of staff to assist Mr. Frank Sun in maintaining our equipment.  He has proven to be a knowledgeable and friendly asset to the department.  He gives us further depth in responding to viruses on PCs and to hardware and software problems in general.  He comes to us with an MIS degree from Lamar and several years of work experience.
 
Collegial Environment. To provide physical, social and learning environments which are diverse and collegial and which enhance the personal and professional development of students, faculty and staff.
 
4a. To continuously improve all aspects of university life by using data-driven collegial decision making.
Department Goal:  We intend to use data derived from student surveys, exit interviews, 
objective tests, student projects graded with rubrics, and final exam results, and student oral defenses to improve our 

curricula, including the communication and leadership skills of our students.  We want to engage the students in classes in projects directed by professors that lead to undergraduate research presentations at external conferences.  We want each of our faculty, including our instructors, to attend at least one workshop or conference per year.  Also, all faculty will serve on departmental committees that study our curricula, assessment process, and retention and recruitment efforts.  These committees will require cooperation and build collegiality among  our faculty members.
During 2009, we met this goal.  Our department committees worked hard to follow the ABET criteria for Assessment and 
Evaluation of our program.  We made changes that we hope will improve curriculum, retention and recruitment. These 
committees gave the faculty more power to determine the direction of our programs and to promote new initiatives with 
respect to retention and research.  We did see more collegiality and cooperation among the faculty than in the recent 
past.  In particular, the faculty members are much more active in discussing assessment issues with one another. We 

submitted an ABET Interim Report in July 2009, which was well received by the ABET team assigned to evaluate our 

report.  As a result, we expect that at the August meeting of ABET, we will receive accreditation until 2013.
 

4b. To enhance the physical environment through efficient use of space and careful planning of renovations and expansion.
 


Department Goal: Increase the efficient utilization of our space.  

As mentioned below in part 6b, we renovated the old Computer Center in Maes 208, and we created three new research labs.     

4c. To sustain participatory strategic planning involving faculty, staff, and students.
  


Department Goal: We have established a Retention and Recruitment Committee that has been in operation since fall 2007.  Our goal is to utilize this Committee to bring ideas for retention and recruitment to faculty meetings for discussion and possible adoption.  All faculty members will serve on strategic planning committees in areas of curriculum, assessment, and recruitment/retention.  This goal is similar to the one under section 4.a.  Certainly the Retention and Recruitment Committee was active especially in the spring of 2008.  Among the results of this initiative are  tutoring of freshmen, more external speakers,  pair programming among students, more discussions about assessing learning in faculty meetings, and increased attention to the needs of staff.


Since 2008, we have had very active Assessment and Curriculum Committees that have added one concentration (Bioinformatics) to our program, and which has studies our assessment data in order to recommend changes in the way we teach to our entire faculty.  These Committees are also instrumental in maintaining ABET accreditation. 

4d. To provide a technological infrastructure that supports university needs, including hardware, software, people and training.
 


Department Goal:  We upgraded our server configuration in 2009 for instructional needs by purchasing a rack from SUN Microsystems for organizing our many independent servers, and by purchasing several Sun Blade workstations. This made management of our network easier and more effective.  The rack was used for servers for other departments in the College of Arts & Sciences.  In addition, we hoped to work with IT and other academic departments to obtain high performance equipment for research and instruction at reduced cost through  collaborative purchasing agreements with vendors. We did not have the funds to achieve this goal.
In 2010, we want to use Virtual Machines to reduce the number of servers that we need and to improve security and reduce power consumption.
 4e. To plan, execute and monitor institutional effectiveness assessments and improvements based on the assessment results,  including:
Department Goal:   Our Assessment Committee consists of the department chair and four other faculty members.  Each semester we collect and analyze the data that is collected from both direct and indirect measures of our educational objectives and learning outcomes.  Each year the entire department looks at the data to determine whether changes that have previously been made to our curriculum and other activities have led to improved results and whether new changes need to be made.  This process is consistent with ABET and SACS accreditation methods.  We have been refining our assessment methods for several years, and we intend to do this in 2010.  Each year we publish on our website an annual ABET report, and in the last 18 months we have been producing SACS plans and reports on our assessment activities.  Our faculty members attended ABET workshops during 2008, which made this process much more effective in the department.  We continued to refine and improve our performance criteria for student learning 

outcomes, and we modified those outcomes to include global as well as local awareness of the impact of technology on 

society.  Perhaps more importantly, we have increased our documentation of the interpretation of  assessment 
data and the improvements that we made as a result of the evaluation of data.  Each year we want to learn even more 
about how we can use assessment and evaluation to improve our programs.

           

 

Public Engagement.  To build strong relationships with stakeholders through leadership in economic development, outreach, and public engagement with the region, the state, and the nation.
 
5a. To provide leadership in economic development.
 


Department Goal:  To continue to work with the departmental Industrial Advisory Board to develop programs that enable our students to obtain good jobs or enter graduate school upon graduation.  We also continued to write and submit proposals for external funding of research and instructional projects. The department brought in more than $668,000 in external grants from the National Science Foundation in 2009.  The members of the department will remain active in seeking external funds in 2010.
Thanks to the input of our Advisory Board we moved in 2009 forward with our efforts to establish a Bioinformatics 
concentration at the bachelor’s level.  We also added three new members to our Hall of Honour to recognize outstanding 
computer science alumni.  Advisory Board members made contributions to our local Developmental Fund.  Our goal in 

2010 is to seek new ways to improve economic development at Lamar and in the community at large.
5b. To engage students, faculty, and staff in outreach.          

Department Goal:  The INSPIRED program led by Dr. Peggy Doerschuk and Dr. 
Jiangjiang  Liu will do outreach to middle schools  and high schools in this region, and we will have at least two summer 
camps for these students at Lamar in 2010. The department was able to offer these summer camps and other outreach activities in 2009. In addition, with the new STAIRSTEP grant, there will be outreach efforts to community colleges in 2010.  Finally, Dr. Liu, through funding provided by her Career Award from the NSF, is offering a summer weeklong program for high school teachers who are interested in teaching computer science related topics such as robotics and programming of games. Students will be employed by Dr. Liu to work in the teacher training workshops.     

Resources. To expand, enhance, and broaden Lamar University’s financial resources in order to enhance programs and services. 
 6a. To identify, pursue, and increase funding for the university.

Department Goal:  Each tenured or tenure track faculty member will submit as a PI or CO-
PI at least one external  funding proposal each year.  The department will also work with the Industrial Advisory Board 

and our alumni to raise money for scholarships.  Only one tenured or tenure track faculty member did not submit as a PI or CO-PI an external funding proposal last year.  That person was Professor Foreman who has not participated in research mostly because he does not have a Ph.d.  He is, however, fully capable of contributing to such efforts.  He has, however, obtained two internal grants in the last year for developing online courses, and he is very good at doing that.  In any case, other than Mr. Foreman, the department did meet our goal of external funding proposals by 

everyone in 2009. Next year we intend to continue to be active in seeking external funding.  

Regarding scholarships, our Advisory Board established the Bill Nylin Scholarship three years ago and endowed it with 
more than $40,000.  For that reason, we did not make a strong effort to raise more money from the members of our 
Board for scholarships.  However, at the Advisory Board Meeting on March 5, 2010, Mr. James Rush made an eloquent 

plea for more scholarship money given the reduction in funds because of the worldwide recession.  Our Advisory Board 

members showed interest in raising money again in 2010.
 
6b. To utilize resources more efficiently.
Department Goal:  We renovated a several rooms in Maes in 2009 including the old 

University Computer Center in Maes 208.  That space has been divided into four parts:  a server room for the department data servers, an area for Dr. Makki’s lab, an area for a Linux instructional lab, and an area for specialized graphics equipment.  Rooms 209, and 208 C were also completed for the use of faculty research labs. These laboratories are needed if the faculty are going to continue to produce good research and grant proposals that have a strong probability of receiving funding.  We hope to complete more renovation in 2010, particularly in Maes 212.  In addition, to the changes in the configuration of many rooms, we bought badly needed new furniture and computers for Maes 213.  Maes 208, Maes 212, Maes 214, Maes 215, and Maes 216 have needed new furniture for many years.  We hope that in 2010 those rooms can be be outfitted with new furniture.   We also want to buy a server to virtualize our instructional labs.  The value of virtualization is that it enables us to reduce heat and power consumption, improve security, and run multiple operating systems on a single computer, thus reducing the number of servers that we need.



3.
Review the enrollment (SCH + Student FTE) data for the past three (3) years.  Has your SCH/FTEs increased/decreased or remained static?  Please provide a rationale for your results.  


In the table below, the first three rows show the SCH production for the last three years.  

Row 1 is the lower division undergraduate number, Row 2 is the upper division 

 

undergraduate total, and the third row is the M.S. SCH production figures. 
The table shows that in the last three years our total undergraduate SCH production declined 24%, and the graduate SCH decreased by 49%.  On the other hand, in the last year, the undergraduate SCH has increased 8.2 %, while the graduate SCH production has decreased aboutg 33.2 %.  Certainly, the major reason for the decline in graduate SCH over the last three years is that M.S. enrollment went from 113 to 75, a drop of 33.7%.  There are a number of reasons for the reduction in graduate students most of which seems to have occurred between fall 2007 and fall 2009, but, in fact, graduate enrollment has been falling since 2003 when we had 214 M.S. students. One of the reasons is that fewer applicants from other countries have been coming to Lamar to major in computer science. Aa significant number of students leave between fall and spring semesters for reasons that the department is currently studying.  Some of the students may have left because of our prerequisite requirements, but others simply left, because they have other family members already living in the U.S. who want the students to live closer to them.
Enrollment among undergraduates actually increased from 111 to 126 from fall 2006 to fall 2009,  and there was an increase in enrollment in fall 2009 from fall 2008 of 8 .2%.  We are not sure why an increase in undergraduates should have produced fewer credit hours, but we think that these figures may be somewhat misleading, because the upper division headcount actually increased during the three years, while the lower division number slightly decreased, and upper division students tend to take fewer classes each semester, because the computer science courses are more time consuming as the student moves through our program.  The good news is that we went from 30 to 37 upper division undergraduates during that time, which indicates better retention.
	Fall 2006
	Spr 2007
	Sum 2007
	Fall 2007
	Spr 2008
	Sum 2008
	Fall 2008
	Spr 2009
	Sum 2009
	Fall 2009

	SCH
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	1,101
	1,110
	259
	1,135
	909
	184
	874
	782
	101
	949

	501
	358
	63
	434
	294
	93
	254
	223
	30
	272

	391
	469
	276
	447
	472
	273
	302
	235
	102
	202

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


ENROLLMENT
  CIS

	13
	16
	2
	18
	20
	1
	15
	15
	6
	19

	6
	7
	6
	19
	13
	8
	10
	8
	3
	9

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	CS
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	58
	45
	12
	55
	55
	15
	56
	56
	17
	60

	30
	30
	21
	31
	31
	22
	35
	38
	19
	37

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	1
	0
	0
	0

	MCS
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	113
	106
	87
	113
	85
	59
	74
	59
	35
	75

	PCIS
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	1
	1
	1
	1
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	1
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	PCS
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	2
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	0
	0
	1
	2
	2
	0
	1
	1
	0
	1

	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	TOTAL MAJOR
ENR
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	224
	205
	130
	239
	206
	105
	191
	177
	80
	201




What is your proposed plan of action to increase your SCH/FTE?  Do you need any 
resources to implement this plan of action?   From fall 2006 to fall 2009 by semester our SCH/FTE was as follows:


      Fall

    2006                          2007                                            2008                                           2009

	  151.52
	147.35
	76.15
	131.60
	138.00
	71.20
	103.22
	108.40
	39.58
	117.33



In other words the ratio declined by 29 %.  Given that SCH dropped during this period by 
               that amount while the faculty size remained constant, it is unsurprising that the 
               SCH/FTE ratio dropped accordingly.

We propose to increase our SCH/FTE through retention.  We have a fairly large number of 

majors that are freshmen, and this number is very stable as can be seen in the enrollment 

figures above. Our problem is that the average entering SAT scores of our students is low 

compared to what is typical of CS graduates nationwide.  As a result our retention rate is 

only about 9 % of the original cohort after two courses, Fundamentals I and II of 

Programming.  Through programs like INSPIRED AND STAIRSTEP and the employment of 

many students, both undergraduate and graduate,  we hope to get more students involved 

early in research.  We find that research keeps the students level of interest and 

enthusiasm high. Dr. Doerschuk  and her CO-PIs have reached the point where they are 

having noteworthy success in motivating students to commit to a career in IT or Computer 

Science. In short, we are trying to use research and student participation in outreach 
to improve retention. The resources that we need are continued support of the faculty 
involved in working with student research with respect to release time and student travel 
money to conferences. The number of upper division undergraduates is growing slowly.
We are also trying to retain more M.S. students.  This population is mainly composed of 

students from India, Nepal and China.  Currently, the department is looking at several 

factors that we hope to improve upon including advisement, pre-requisite requirements, 

core course requirements, and the procedures for the final project or thesis.  We do need 

continued support for graduate student workers in the roles of graders, webmaster, 

network technicians, and research assistants.  Our international students are attracted to Lamar, not only because our graduates do well in the job market and workplace, but also because there is a high probability that good grades will lead to employment on campus or an off-campus internship.

4.
Compare graduation rates for past three (3) years, has the number 

increased/decreased or remained static?  What does the department need to 
 
increase the number of graduates?  The number of degrees granted in the past three 

years from fall 2006 until fall 2009 is shown below.  The number of M.S. graduates has 


declined in proportion to the decline in enrollment, while the number of B.S. degrees has 


actually increased.  In 2007, the department granted three bachelor’s degrees and 29 
               master’s degrees.  In 2009, the department graduated  eleven bachelor’s degrees and 22 

               master’s degrees.    The department does not 
need many extra resources to increase the
               number of graduates.  Rather we need to continue to increase retention through  
               independent study and research by students.  Since many of our faculty members are 
               already receiving release time for grants, and these grants support student research, we 
               simply need more faculty members to handle the necessary teaching load of the 
               department so that students may graduate in a timely manner.  Hence, what we badly 
               need is additional faculty members to continue to provide high quality instruction.
Degrees Awarded

       Fall

      2006                        2007                                            2008                                             2009
	B.S.     6
	2
	0
	1
	7
	0
	1
	7
	0
	4

	M.S.   14
	4
	13
	12
	1
	12
	12
	2
	5
	15


Student Workers

Please indicate how many students are currently employed and how they are utilized:

	Numbers
	Undergraduate
	How Utilized?
	Graduate
	How Utilized

	1-3
	
	
	
	

	4-7
	
	
	
	

	8-10
	
	
	
	

	11-12
	
	
	
	

	13+
(we have 18 workers)
	
	
	Graders, webmaster, network technicians, and office assistant

	Graders, webmaster, network technicians, and office assistant



Department of ___Computer Science______
Annual Report 2009

Is your budget sufficient for student workers?  If not, provide a plan of action that indicates the needs of your department, estimated costs and benefits.

IN FY 2010, we will spend between $90,000 and $95,000 on student employees.   In the past few years, we have spent about $82,000 per year on students, but the recent increases in minimum wage and competition with other departments for student employees, has caused our costs to increase.  We are already hiring many students, particularly undergraduates, through external grants, but I do not think we will be able to support sufficient students simply through grants to provide graders, webmasters, technicians and other skilled.  Up to now, our budget has covered the needed student workers.
Faculty Productivity Measures


1.
Publications



___8_____ # of Manuscripts submitted not yet published



__30______ # of Manuscripts published




____38___  Refereed




______0__  Non-refereed



_____3____ # Books published (book chapters)

2.
Professional Presentations



____5___ Local presentations



____1____ State / Regional



____3____ National



____9__    International



___18___ TOTAL #


3.
Describe professional development activities undertaken by you or the faculty in your



Area.   Faculty members in the Computer Science Department did many professional 



activities.  Some of them are as follows.
1. Several faculty members attended the first Lamar Faculty Development Workshop in Landis Auditorium on August 20, 2009.

2. One faculty member attended Banner Training with Jim Rackley and Mike Logan in Cherry Building for finance purposes on August 18, 2009.                                                     
      3.  Three faculty members attended Banner training from 9:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m. on use of Banner    

          for student advising September 28.     

       4.   All tenured faculty participated in reviewing papers and books for publishers. Four served on 

         Technical Program Committees for international conferences.
      5. Attended workshops on the Teragrid and Supercomputing

      6. Three faculty members received Instructional Grants from Office of Assessment

      7. Three faculty members received grants for developing online courses through the Senior 

          Associate Provost’s Office and the Center for Distance Education.

      8. Three faculty members served as judges on NSF panels for review of proposals.
       9. Two faculty members attended ABET Faculty Workshops on Sustainable Assessment 

           Processes.

      10. One went to a workshop on Writing Better NSF Education Proposals in San Antonio, October 

            2009.  
      11. Four faculty members attended workshops at Lamar given by the Center for Distance 

            Education on educational technology.

4.
Faculty holding office in national/international professional organization ONLY

	Faculty
	Organization
	Office

	NONE
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	



5.
Faculty Honors

	Faculty
	Honors

	Jane Liu
	NSF Career Award –first ever received at Lamar University.  Title:
“An Effective Integration of Research and Education on High-Speed and Energy-Efficient Interconnects for Multi-Core and Multi-Thread Systems”
For $400,000 over four years.

	Peggy Doerschuk
	Represented College of Arts & Sciences as candidate for University Professor.
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6.
Student Honors, Accomplishments and Recognition


Identify any honors or recognition that your students have achieved:

	Student
	Honors/Accomplishments

	Valerie Juarez 
	Valerie is a Mirabeau Scholar who has been in the Dean’s List of Students for her high grade point average (4.0).  She attended the Richard Tapia Celebration of Diversity Conference in 2009.  She is President of the student chapter of our professional organization, the ACM.  Along with two other students she participated in the ACET meeting of Associated Computing Educators of Texas in 2009 where she and two other students presented posters on their outreach activities.


	Daniel Vincent
	He worked with Valerie Juarez on one of the posters at the ACET meeting.


	Kelly Hall
	She also worked with Valerie Juarez on a poster at the ACET meeting.


	Caleb Fenton
	Gave a lecture at Argonne National Labs.


	
	

	
	


Does your Department have a Mirabeau Scholar?              Yes  X            No


If yes, please state their involvement and progress to date in undergraduate research.  Valerie Juarez is a Mirabeau Scholar in Computer Science.  She has been incredibly active at Lamar.  She attended the Tapia Celebration of Diversity of Computing, April 2009.  This is a national conference promoting diversity in honor of Professor Richard Tapia of Rice University.  She also participated in poster sessions with other students at the Association of Computing Educators in Texas meeting.   Valerie is current President of the student ACM, the professional organization for computer scientists. 
Describe any student mentoring activities undertaken by faculty.  Dr. Doerschuk mentors many undergraduate and graduate students in INSPIRED and STAIRSTEP.  She is responsible for sending some of our students to ACET (see table above) and for sending Valerie Juarez to the Tapia Conference.   She also works with the STAIRSTEP students.  Altogether, Dr. Doerschuk and Co-PI Dr. Jane Liu, work closely with 23 undergraduates and 19 graduate students.  
Dr. Stefan Andrei is the ACM Advisor.  In this capacity he tutored and transported our ACM Programming teams to the ACM  Regional Programming Contest in Baton Rouge in November of 2009.  He conducted many tutorial sessions after 5 p.m. in preparation for the contest for the eight students who competed.

Dr. Andrei also was able to prepare one student, Mr. Caleb Fenton, to win an online programming contest sponsored by ACM.  For this he was asked to give a lecture at Argonnne National Labs.
Dr. Bo Sun has worked with a student, Mr. Anthony Mayes, on an undergraduate research project called “X-MAC protocol for wireless sensor networks on TinyOS.”  This has involved weekly meetings with Mr. Mayes for one year.
Dr. Kami Makki had an NSF grant in the summer of 2009 which enabled him to bring ten exceptional undergraduates from universities throughout the U.S. to Lamar for 10 weeks June and July of 2009 to work with him on research in a variety of areas from databases to wireless sensor networks.  The work produced by those students who had daily contact with Dr. Makki was of high caliber and could have been presented at most national conferences.  
What were your major capital expenditures this year?  

We spent more than $68,000 on new computer equipment especially machines for Maes 213 and Maes 208.  We also spent about $31,000 on new furniture for Maes 208, Maes 213, and Maes 202.
What are your immediate and longer term major capital needs?  
We need to virtualize our network servers in the department in order to improve security, reduce power,  increase scalability, and improve management of computer equipment.  We have a great need to put new furniture in Maes 212, 214, 215, and 216.  The present condition of our computer labs can best be described by the phrase “shabby and outdated.” Our estimate of the total funds needed is $150,000.
Centers / Endowed Chairs or Distinguished Faculty


Report of Centers in your department  (goals accomplished, problems, and major goals for next 

year).    How does the Center promote the goals of the department, College and University.


NA
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Departmental Analysis

Report any initiatives or special projects under taken this year by your unit.  In 2009, the major initiatives of the department were to provide and improve research facilities for an active faculty.  We did this by buying new equipment and furniture, and by remodeling several rooms on the second floor of Maes.
Identify special projects or initiatives you plan for next year.  Next year, we need to try to increase our number of faculty, and we plan to continue to upgrade our instructional labs especially Maes 212, Maes 214, and Maes 215.  
We also want to improve our communications with alumni with the  assistance of our Advisory Board.  Our goal is to link as many alumni as possible into the social network website Linkedin, to offer more information on our website to alumni, and to try to add significantly to our department database of alumni.  We feel this is important for ABET assessment purposes as well as for raising scholarship funds and recruitment.
What are the major challenges in your department?  The biggest challenge for our department at this time is trying to do too many things with a faculty whose size is too small.   Four of our faculty members  teach only one or two courses each semester,  because they have release time for grants are two big challenges for our department.  We are trying to offer two bachelor’s degrees and a master’s degree with a total of about 125 undergraduates and 75 graduate students and only eight tenured or tenure_track faculty members. We are also trying to put all of our undergraduate courses required for the B.S. in Computer Science online to appeal to community college graduates who want to finish a bachelor’s degree while continuing to work in their hometown.  Another commitment that we have made is to participate in the new BAAS program and the new dual credit program with Academic Partners.  Our faculty who have grants are using them in part to employ students, which is important for us to improve our retention and recruitment.  We are, in addition, trying to add a new concentration of Bioinformatics as an option to our B.S. in Computer Science.  This concentration means that at least one course in this area needs to be offered every semester.  We were not able in 2009 to begin the concentration because of a lack of faculty time available for new courses, and we have now had to postpone introducing the new courses until at least fall 2010.  For the department to meet its obligations, it must have additional faculty lines.

The second challenge for us is to find ways to stabilize and protect our graduate program from the threats of low enrollment caused by relying heavily on international students from only India and China, and the perception among some of the M.S. students that our program is unusually difficult.  The latter problem we are addressing within our Graduate Faculty through a process beginning with a committee that is studying the programs at other institutions as well our own.
A third challenge is simply upgrading our lab furniture and room configurations to give a more up-to-date environment for students.  Compared even to many area high schools, the labs in the Maes Building look shabby with old tables and uncomfortable chairs.  It is always difficult to keep up with computer equipment changes as well simply because of the rapidly changing technology that our field requires.
What are the major strengths of your department?  Although it is a cliché, the biggest strengths that we have are very intellectually active faculty members and enthusiastic students.  Our department produced more than $700,000 in external funding in 2009.  Most of that came through grant awards from the National Science Foundation.  Our faculty members and students are also very active in outreach work with the local public schools.  Our graduates are successfully finding employment in the field even in these times of economic recession nationally.  Computer Science is expected to be a great area for employment in the future.  On the Computing Community Consortium blog, Ed Lazowska, the Bill & Melinda Gates Chair in Computer Science & Engineering, states that “among all occuptations in all fields of science and engineering, computer science occupations are projected to account for 60% of all job growth between now and 2018.”  If this projection is even remotely correct, Computer Science should be a strong department at Lamar University—that is, if there is sufficient recognition of the situation by the Administration.
